# THE ENCHANTMENT FLYER

# OFFICIAL PUBLICATION OF THE TIN LIZZIES OF ALBUQUERQUE

VOLUME 40 NO. 10 OCTOBER 2018

Fire Prevention Tips October 27, 2016 Fire Prevention and Issues in "fighting" a Model T Fire Presentation at October 2016 general meeting by Paul Duncan and Neil O'Brien (edited for space by Linda Riel)

#### Fire Prevention:

The Best approach to Model T fire safety is to prevent them in the first place. An excellent discussion regarding fire prevention in a Model T garage appears on the Model T Ford forum in September 2012 and under the Title: Garage Safety. Fire Prevention.

The participants on the forum remind us that one should not have gas fumes around Model T's as there should not be gas leaking. Remember to install and use a gas shut-off valve in the gas line before the carburetor. Gasoline vapor is heavier than air and tends to stay low in the garage. It is prudent not to have open flame heaters or pilot lights in the garage area. Consider installing an electric water heater. Check your local codes for the proper location of furnaces in a garage where automobiles reside. Store flammable liquids in closed containers.

### **Putting Out a Fire**

Neil emphasized that if one has a garage fire a call to 911 should be made immediately. Don't assume that you will be able to put out the fire with your shop extinguisher. He recommends at least a 5 lb ABC fire extinguisher. The letters indicate the type of material burning. The A stands for Trash, wood and paper. The B stands for flammable liquid fires. The C relates to electrical equipment fires. There also are rating numbers such as 2-A:10BC printed on the extinguisher and these indicate the "power" of the extinguisher. A 5 lb extinguisher is probably the smallest one should have in the garage. The small 2.5 lb extinguishers are often disposable and are convenient for size in the model T but have limitations. Neil showed a large extinguisher-10 pound +- he has in his shop.

Extinguishers should be checked regularly for charge and they should be periodically shaken to break up any crusting of the powder. Refillable extinguishers can be recharged in Albuquerque at a number of locations.

#### I (PRD) have visited two sites:

- 1. Safety Flare Inc. at 2803 Richmond Drive 505-884-2274. They both sell and will recharge and service existing fire extinguishers. They charge \$7.50 to recharge a 2.5 lb unit (small) and \$10.50 for a 5 pound unit.
- 2. Fire Safety Industries at 3428 Stanford NE (near Dean Van Doren's shop) 505-888-4494. They sell and service extinguishers and their prices are comparable with Safety Flare.

October is national fire prevention month. Please be safe.



The above information was taken off of our website.

The Enchantment Flyer is published monthly for the Tin Lizzies of Albuquerque for their viewing. If you have something you would like to submit, please contact Linda at 505 459 5897 or email lmrlulubell@juno.com
Thanks for reading and keep on a T'ing!

Tin Lizzies of Albuquerque PO Box 30473 Albuquerque, NM 87190-0473

www.tinlizziesofabq.com



We are an official chapter of the MTFCA and membership is encouraged. Dues are \$40 per year which includes the Vintage Ford Magazine and free admission to the museum among other things. Send your membership to:

MTFCA
PO Box 996
Richmond, IN 47375-0996
765 855 5248 or email susan@mtfca.com

# From the President:

Recently I have been thinking about community. What can the Tin Lizzies do for our community? At the last meeting several of our members had similar thoughts. We are going to use part of the money collected for the Christmas party to be donated to a local charity. I am very pleased that we can use our Model T hobby as a vehicle to help others in the community. Giving of our time and available resources to the people in the community can produce a feeling of joy in all of us.

Last week I had the opportunity to visit with one our members, Don Lauritsen, who is currently residing at Casa Real in Santa Fe. During that visit, I also had the pleasure of talking to Don's 100 year old mom, Agnes, on the phone. Agnes was born in Highland Park, Michigan, home of the Model T and Agnes' father was involved in the construction of the Highland Park Ford plant.

During the remaining months of the year, I encourage everyone to think about what they can do to help others in the community.

Kirkiep

2018 OFFICERS			
President	Kirk Peterson	505 670 8978	susanandkirk@msn.com
Vice President	Larry Azevedo	505 898 7700	dribblebit@comcast.net
Secretary	Sharon Dominguez	505 401 3311	sdominguez@cabq.gov
Treasurer	Marilyn Duncan	505 345 1343	pandmdu@swcp.com
2018 BOARD OF DIRECTORS			
	Vern Willan	505 238 2028	Willan10@msn.com
	Paul Duncan	505 345 1343	pandmdu@swcp.com
	Dave Ferro	850 508 7778	dferro541@aol.com
2018 COMMITTEE CHAIRS			
Car Council	Dave Merewether	505 881 0104	dmerewether@aol.com
Email	Jessica Lance	505 459 6553	Tinlizziesofabq@gmail.com
Historian	Marilyn Duncan	505 345 1343	pandmdu@swcp.com
Hospitality	Fran Gurule	505 821 3238	llampit@q.com
Librarian	Mark Dominguez	505 264 9970	mtford@q.com
Meeting Refreshments	Linda Riel	505 459 5897	lmrlulubell@juno.com
Parliamentarian	Irene Navarre	505 883 3175	hinavarre@aol.com
Program Coordinator	Board of Directors		
Quartermaster	Larry Azevedo	505 898 7700	dribblebit@comcast.net
Telephone	Ann Merewether	505 710 2210	amerewether@aol.com
T n Vittles	Linda Riel	505 459 5897	lmrlulubell@juno.com
Web Master(s)	Mark Wing &	505 331 8741	msjbwing@msn.com
	Phillip Lance	505 450 2221	Pklance@msn.com

**REMINDER:** Membership renewal is just around the corner. Go to our webpage tinlizziesofabq.com and click on membership & meetings and use the drop down for membership application then click on tin lizzies application form. Print it, fill it out and return to Marilyn with your dues payment. There will also be forms available at our upcoming meetings for you to fill out as well. The info you provide is for our Club's recording purposes. Please make sure to notify us of any changes to your information. Thank you

# Tin Lizzies Library......

There are many books and other media ready to be checked out. For a listing of all that is available, you can access it from our website.

www.tinlizziesofabq.com or call our Librarian Mark Dominguez at 505 264 9970



# Hospitality Corner ......

Please let Fran know if/when you hear of something.

Thank you



# FYI....

Because we have been fortunate to acquire so many new members and in an effort to learn everyone's name, those who have a name badge, PLEASE wear them on a regular basis to our meetings, breakfast and any "club function".

# FYI....

If you would like a Tin Lizzies name badge, please let me know how you want your name to appear and if you would like a pin back or a magnet back and send your information to lmrllubell@juno.com or call Linda @ 505 459 5897. They will cost around \$10.00 each which will include shipping but I will not know for sure until the order comes in and I will contact each of you for your cost.

# FYI....

Do you have a t-shirt, jacket, sweatshirt or cap that you would like to have our Tin Lizzies logo embroidered on? If so, for about \$10 or so it can be taken care of. Please visit

The Image Creator
4730 D Jefferson NE
Albuquerque, NM 87109
Tell them Linda sent you. Contact me for questions.

# **UP COMING EVENTS 2018.....**

For a listing of all breakfast dates, locations and any additional information, please see page 5. (page can be printed to have a hardcopy of listing)

For a listing of our meeting dates, please see page 5. (page can be printed to have a hardcopy of listing)

October 7 - Balloon Fiesta (contact Betty for details)

December 9 - Holiday Party (see page 6 for info)

NMCC Up Coming Local Events: October 6 Hooters on Alameda; October 6 Owl Café on Eubank; October 16 Freddy's @ 10201 Central NE; October 17 thru 21 Lincoln & Continental Meet @ Crown Plaza Hotel; October 20 Horsepower Cruise to the Sandias @ 8000 Paseo del Norte NE: October 20 Rods Customs & Classics Car Show @ 9720 Candelaria NE; October 24 Spooktactular Halloween Show @ Hooters on San Mateo; October 27 & 28 Immanuel Lutheran Church 100th Anniversary @ 300 Gold SE; October 28 Driving Divas Show Fastino's; November 3 Owl Cafe @ 800 Eubank NE; November 10 Toys for Tots @ 7600 Jefferson NE; November 10 - 24 Annual Charity Car Show @ Hooters on San Mateo; November 11 Freddy's @ 10201 Central NE; November 17 St Felix Toy Run. Contact Ray Jaramillo 505 629 8023; December 1 Owl Café @ 800 Eubank NE; December 8 Toys for Tots Car Show at Snap Fitness @ Tramway/Indian School; December 16 Driving Divas Going to the Dogs Show Fastino's @ 2600 Juan Tabo NE

Do you have a passion for real old cars? Do you like to collect pictures, models, advertisements, parts or just like to talk about old cars? If so, come visit the Horseless Carriage Club of America HCCA - Albuquerque Chapter on the 4th Tuesday of each month 7 pm at Ortega's located @ 3671 Wyoming NE. Call John Hayne 505 294 4434 for more information.

# **HAPPY BIRTHDAY!**

### Janice Christofferson 10/2 Linda Riel 10/2 Susan Wing 10/2 Carmen Otero 10/4 Larry Young 10/11 Bonnie Langdon 10/13 10/13 Steve Langdon 10/14 **Gayle Gaines** Philip Lance 10/15 10/18 **Eddie Paquette** Allison Berglund 10/19 Dan Rochford 10/21 10/24 Skip Dunn 10/26 Linda Hash Tom MacGugan 10/28 Herbert Padgett 10/29 Lola Serna 10/29

10/31





Stan & Janice Gauna	10/26
Nick & Lola Serna	Oct

If your birthday or anniversary date is incorrect, please let me know.

**WELCOME NEW MEMBERS:** Not only for our new members, but for everyone. **PLEASE** let Marilyn Duncan know if you have a change in information. She will update the membership roster accordingly and have a hardcopy available. Welcome to all of our new members.

**Model T Insurance:** Even though we have insurance for our Club through MTFCA, you still need to have your Model T insured. Check out Hagerty, JC Taylor and Classic Auto.

Welcome to The Tin Lizzies Family ....

Coming together is a beginning; Keeping together is progress; Working together is success. Henry Ford

#### FOR SALE:

**John Burnett** 

1924 Model T Tudor sedan ~ \$15,000 (negotiable) Includes – Tachometer, 2-speed Ruckstell rear end, directional signals, Model A carb with air cleaner, distributor, spare tire and wheel (mounted). Includes open trailer to haul/tow. Contact Carolyn Souther at csouther7@gmail.com or 505 328 8018. (see pictures next page)

Free 15 page illustrated list of 1911 - 1927 Model T Parts, assemblies and single items - some you wont find in catalogues or swap meets. Are you restoring a T or thinking of building a speedster? Save on shipping and call John Hayne @ 505 294 4434.

Complete steering wheel - good condition, no cracks or missing chunks \$75. Call Steve Suttle @ 505 828 2165...

1926 Model T Roadster \$7,000. Contact Jeff Richards @ 505 350 2420 for more information. Pictures will be provided and sent via email.

If you would like to sponsor a breakfast, or bring snacks to one of our meetings, call Linda Riel @ 459-5897, or email lmrlulubell@juno.com. Those signed up, please contact Linda ASAP when you have chosen the location!

T n Vittles			
Date	Hosted By	Place	
1/13	Linda Riel	Cocina Azul @ 4243 Montgomery NE (west of Jefferson) 8:30	thank you
2/10	Bob & Robbi Ross	Le Peep @ 2125 Louisiana NE (Indian School/I40)	thank you
3/10	Vaughn Rockafellow	Weck's @ 6621 4th NW (north of Osuna) 8:30	thank you
4/14	Vernon & JoAn Armstrong	Sopa's @ 1700 Bosque Farms Blvd (hwy 47) in Bosque Farms	thank you
5/12	Dave Ferro	Teofilo's @ 144 Main St in Los Lunas 11:00 am brunch	thank you
6/2	Betty Housholder	The Vineyard (our meeting place)	thank you
7/14	Sharron & Rita-Loy	294 Broken Arrow Trail (east mountains) stay tuned for info	thank you
8/4	Linda Riel	Chili Time @ 3107 Eubank NE (Candelaria) 8:30 am	thank you
9/8	Mark & Susan Wing	Weck's @ 6650 Holly Ave NE (Paseo del Norte	thank you
10/13	Phil & Jessica Lance	Placitas Café @ 221 NM-165 in Placitas <b>9 am</b>	
11/10	Rose Ross	Weck's @ 10131 Coors NW (s of Alameda near Harbor Freight)	
December	No Breakfast	No Breakfast	

# ALL DATES ARE SUBJECT TO CHANGE

# BREAKFAST STARTS @ 8:00 A.M. UNLESS OTHERWISE NOTED

# SOME FOOD FOR THOUGHT: HAVE YOU CONSIDERED PUTTING TOGETHER A LITTLE TOUR/EXCURSION AFTER HOSTING A BREAKFAST.

Meeting			
Refreshments			
Date	Provided By	Provided By	
1/25	President	Vice President	thank you
2/22	Sharron & Rita-Loy	Al & Marilyn Schwanke	thank you
3/22	Betty Housholder	Vern & Pat Willan	thank you
4/26	Brian Dean	Jeff Richards	thank you
5/24	Mark & Susan Wing	Kirk & Susan Peterson	thank you
6/28	Fran Gurule	Bob Hawk & Liz Scott	thank you
7/26	Mark & Sharon Dominguez	Stan & Janice Gauna	thank you
8/23	Robbi Ross	Marilyn Duncan	thank you
9/20	Dave & Ann Merewether	Dave Ferro	thank you
10/25	Gerald Hash	Vern & Pat Willan	
11/15	Guys With Pies	Guys With Pies	1 week early due to Thanksgiving on the 22nd
December	No Meeting	No Meeting	

# ALL DATES ARE SUBJECT TO CHANGE



Don Souther's 1924 Tudor Sedan and





Elections are coming up in November.....consider running as an Officer or as a member of the Board

President Vice President Treasurer Secretary

Board of Director Board of Director Board of Director

What makes the Tin Lizzies as special and unique as we are, is the many people who step up and help make it the success that it has become. Perhaps one of our Committee Chairs interests you....or just help out the Chair Person....

Car Council Email Historian Hospitality Librarian Meeting Refreshments Parliamentarian

Program Coordinator (along with Board of Directors) Quartermaster Telephone

T n Vittles Web Master



The Tin Lizzies of Albuquerque

# **Holiday Luncheon/Installation Banquet**

The Cooperage Banquet Room 7220 Lomas Blvd NE

(SE Corner of Lomas and Louisiana)

Sunday, December 9, 2018 12:30PM

All RSVP's need to be made and paid for by December 1, 2018 \$15.00 PER PERSON

Choice of:

PRIME RIB AU JUS FRESH COLUMBIAN SALMON
TOP SIRLOIN & SHRIMP SCAMPI GRILLED HAWAIIAN CHICKEN

# All Entrees include:

Salad & soup bar ~~ Roasted red potatoes & Veggie ~~ Iced tea, coffee, sodas Selection of mini fruit tarts, brownies & holiday cookies

We encourage you to wear period clothing and, if weather permits, drive your T's.

Questions? Contact Sharon Dominguez at 401 3311.



Past happenings pictures are taken from our website.....Work Party on August 25, 2018...some newer faces and some regular faces....



Power Ford on September 3, 2018. Many Tin Lizzies and Don Mitchell receiving an award  $\,$ 



Breakfast @ Weck's on September 8, 2018...3 T's and a bunch of Tin Lizzies with a potential new member with Mark



Past happenings cont'd with NM State Fair on September 9, 2018 ...getting ready at the staging area and young attendees enjoying the T's



Fair attendees looking the T"s over



And the winners are.....People's Choice Award goes to Stan & Janice Gauna. Fair goers voted for their favorite and Tin Lizzies President Kirk awarded a Model T donated by Steve Suttle.





And the winners are.....State Fair Officials awarded Art Gebeau "Participant Choice"; Don Mitchell "Special Appreciation" and Mark & Susan Wing "Appreciation Award". Craig stated decision were hard to make....he waves goodbye till next year......









Work party on September 15, 2018 with at least 1 newer face and a bunch of regulars......











I was going through a bunch of stuff and came across this....Good thing Larry does not charge according to this price list.....



Hello all! I am trying to set up a Saturday this fall perhaps around the end of October to run your cars on a dynamometer. I need to have at least 30 cars participating to negotiate a lower price.

A chassis dynamometer is a machine that you drive your car onto and it measures how much horsepower and torque your engine supplies to the ground. You will get a print out with the results. This is for fun and maybe bragging rights about your car. I am hoping to get the price below \$60 per car. The more the better. This is open to any car you have. Modern or antique. I have 18 model A's and 2 modern vehicles signed up. We need some Model T's. Maybe a corvette, mustang, jaguar, ranger pick up, minivan.

Please call, email, some how get ahold of me so I can put you on the list. I will let you when I have a definitive date set.

Thank you.

John Gibbs 505 401 9459 mcgyver30@comcast.net

# Tin Lizzies Club Meeting Minutes 09/20/2018

Board Members in attendance: K. Peterson, L. Azevedo, M. Duncan, S. Dominguez, P. Duncan, V. Willan, D. Ferro

Meeting called to order by President Kirk Peterson at 7:00 pm.

Those in attendance recited the Pledge of Alliance.

President Peterson brought us up-to-date on our club members with medical/miracle issues:

Tom Miles - doing well and will be joining us at the tour in Las Cruces at the end of the month; Tom Christofferson - doing fine and will be attending the Texas T party with Kirk; Don Lauritsen – Kirk spoke with him a couple times today and he is doing okay; Danielle Lance – doing well after her car accident and she is already looking for a new car; Irene Navarre – celebrated her 101 birthday in August. Lorna reports that she is in a wheelchair full time now.

President Peterson welcomed everyone to the September meeting and introduced the guests in attendance.

Approval of minutes of last meeting as posted in newsletter. Hearing no corrections or additions, the minutes stand approved.

Vice President Report- Larry - Raffle items are: Light and Ford Pin, 2 5/16" ball mount and J-pin Lock; and a Mac's T-shirt and handmade cane with a Model T hubcap (donated by Don Mitchell).

Treasurers and Membership Report - Marilyn – We received income of approximately \$566 and expenses of approximately \$1600. Treasury is in good shape and there were no new members added this month.

Secretary's Report - Sharon - Wrote a letter to Power Ford regarding the car show the club recently participated in.

### **Committee Reports:**

<u>Car Council</u> - David Merewether – Los Lunas Swap meet coming up soon. They still need volunteers for Sat PM and Sunday in 2-hour increments. The Car Council has lots of money in the treasury and CD's.

E-Mail - Phil - Sending out emails to the club as they receive them. Let him or Jessica know if you are not getting any emails.

Telephone - Ann - Made the calls for the meeting.

<u>Newsletter</u> - Linda Riel – Deadline for the October newsletter is Sunday the 30th of September. You can always submit ahead of time for the November issue.

Website - Mark Wing – Updated 5 items on the website. We should have approximately 5100 visitors to the website by the end of the month.

<u>Hospitality</u> - Fran – Sent get well cards to Lena Schritter, Danielle Lance and Bob Ross; and sent a Thinking of You card to Irene Navarre.

 $\underline{\textbf{Librarian}} \text{ - Mark Dominguez - Received the M. Webb books and put them into the library.}$ 

State Fair- Mark Dominguez – New staging area for the fair was very nice. We had 18 cars on display and the 1/25 scale model T (donated by Steve Suttle) for a People's Choice Award went to the Gauna's. The State Fair gave out Appreciation awards to the Wing's, Mitchell's, and the Gebeau's. Thanks to all who attended and helped with the set up and tear down. Everything went very smoothly. It was suggested that a Thank You letter be sent to the Fair for the staging area. Sharon will draft a letter.

<u>Ouartermaster</u> - Larry - All items are accounted for. Gauna's and Lance's have a few parts that they need to replace.

<u>Historian</u> – Marilyn – Nothing new to report. Vaughn has been supplying color copies of articles regarding the club and members for the binders.

<u>Future Meeting Refreshments</u> – Linda – Refreshments for our October meeting will be provided by Gerald Hash. There is still an opening if someone would like to help Gerald. Please let me know if you would like to volunteer or if you have any questions.

Future T n Vittles Breakfast - Linda - October 13th breakfast will be at Placitas Café located 221 NM-165 in Placitas @ 9:00 am.

#### **Other Reports:**

<u>Tn Vittles Breakfast</u> – Weck's – Mark Wing – 3 T's and 22 people were there for breakfast. Good food and plenty of stories.

Work Parties – Larry – August 25 had many folks working on their cars. September 15 had 7 projects being worked on as well. As usual, everyone at the work party brought lunch and also enjoyed goodies provided by Susan Wing.

### Other Reports cont'd

 $\underline{Speakeasy\ Soiree} - Kirk\ reported\ that\ on\ 9/2\ he\ and\ Mark\ D\ had\ their\ cars\ on\ display\ at\ a\ private\ Roaring\ 20's\ party\ near\ Rio\ Grande\ and\ Alameda.$ 

Power Ford - Labor Day - 13 cars were there and Don Mitchell won the RT 66 cruiser award.

Our Lady of Sorrows Fiesta Car Show - Phil - Nice turnout - 70 cars at the show, only 1 Model T (his).

#### Announcements:

Please join the MTFCA because helps pay for our Chapter event insurance as well as the VF

Car Show – Larry - September 21st at American Square – Menaul and Carlisle from 10 – 12. Free lunch if you have your car on display.

Car Show- Homeless Vets- Free haircuts September 23rd 9am – 2pm

Swap Meet - September 29th - 30th in Los Lunas sponsored by the New Mexico Council of Car Clubs.

Tractor Supply - September 29th 10am, 2nd St Grand Opening - Rose - possible free stuff for those who show up with a Model T.

Balloon Fiesta – Betty - Sunday October 7th – get your parking passes from Betty.

#### **Unfinished Business:**

Fashion Show- Lorna - Models be there by 2:45 pm. Get a map from Lorna.

Mesilla Valley Tour – Paul – will be sending out an email with the information to those who have registered. Don't forget you need an inspection form filled out at registration.

Dyno Testing- John Gibbs - has signup sheet for those interested.

Photo Shoot- Canyon de Chelly - Paul D - delayed until the end of October.

# **New Business:**

Nominating Committee - Board of Directors – Please step up and consider running for an office. You must be a MTFCA Member to hold the office.

Holiday Party – Sharon - December  $9^{th}$  – 12:30 – 3:30 Cooperage; Prime Rib/ Top Sirloin & shrimp scampi/ Salmon/Grilled Hawaiian Chicken – includes soup & salad bar, red potatoes and asparagus, ice tea, coffee or soda's and dessert trays. \$38.52 p/p includes tax and tip.

Motion to have party at Cooperage on 12/9 at 12:30 made by Sharon D. 2nd by Vern W. Discussion. Vote passed unanimously. Motion to have members pay \$20 p/p for party made by Paul D. 2nd by Bob Ross. Discussion. Vote 3 for, 15 against. Motion failed. Motion to have members pay \$15 p/p for party made by Vaughn R. 2nd by Dave F. Discussion. Vote passed unanimously. Motion to donate \$5 p/p from the holiday party proceeds to Dream Center made by Vern W. 2nd by Fran G. Discussion. Motion amended to donate \$250 instead of \$5 p/p by Paul D. Amended motion accepted by Vern W. Discussion. Vote passed unanimously. Motion to allow up to \$200 for centerpieces made by Susan P. 2nd by Susan W. Discussion. Vote passed unanimously.

### New Business from the floor?

For Sale or Trade - Nothing

Raffle Reminder and Break – get your raffle tickets during the break.

Raffle winners: Vern W. - Light and Ford Pin, Mark W. - 25/16" ball mount and J-pin Lock; Jeff R. - Mac's T-shirt and handmade cane with a Model T hubcap (donated by Don Mitchell).

**Program** - No program tonight.

President Peterson thanked Dave F and Ann M. for tonight's refreshments, and reminded us that next month's refreshments are being provided by Gerald H. and anyone else who wants to help out.

Meeting adjourned at 8:23pm.

Minutes submitted by Sharon Dominguez.



PO Box 30473 Albuquerque, NM 87190-0473





8601 LOMAS BLVD. NE, ALBUQUERQUE, NM 87112 SALES: 1-800-950-6529 | SERVICE: 1-800-917-6016

RICH FORD HAS GRACIOUSLY SPONSORED THE TIN LIZZIES OF ALBUQUERQUE FOR MANY YEARS. PLEASE PATRONIZE THEM IF YOU ARE LOOKING FOR SERVICE OR TO BUY A NEW CAR.



19 PLAZA LOOP, EDGEWOOD, NM 87015 SALES: 1-800-673-9935 | SERVICE: 1-800-673-9935

# ATTENTION: The Tin Lizzies meet on the 4th Thursday of each month at

The Vineyard 6118 Edith Blvd NE @ 7:00 PM

COME JOIN THE FUN!

"You can't build a reputation on what you are going to do" Henry Ford